Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on April 13, 2010

Present:
Mayor: Steve Golias



Council Members: Perron, Ralston, Mielke, Grob

Also present: City Attorney Thomas Lehmann, Building Official Russ Wahl and City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:32 a.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes: It was moved to (Mielke/ Perron) to accept the March 9, 2010 minutes as written.  There being no further discussion, minutes passed 5-0.

Approval of Agenda: Perron motioned to approve the agenda, seconded by Ralston to approve the agenda with the following additions: Landmark Fence Co. request sign permit was added as 5b, and Ben Kruger’s request to construct a skate park in place of the volleyball court was added as 1d.  Passed 5-0.

Ben Kruger Request for Skate Park: Ben Kruger provided the City Council with his initial, rough draft plan for a skate park to be built within Mendota where the existing volleyball court is currently placed.  According to Mr. Kruger’s plan, the skate park would encompass an area slightly larger than that of the volleyball court, and the existing sand within the volleyball court would be utilized as the base for the concrete/ asphalt flooring for the skate park.  The funds needed to build the skate park would be raised through charitable donations from local businesses as well as through fundraising efforts by Mr. Kruger and his associates.  In addition, Mr. Kruger suggested the labor needed to complete the skate park would be performed by Mendota residents on a volunteer basis.  Mr. Kruger informed the council liability insurance would not be required if the skate park equipment was below a specific height.  The city clerk will inquire into the details of the insurance requirements, as well as the liability issues other skate parks in the area experience.  As Mr. Kruger moves forward with his skate park plans, he will provide the council with a more detailed skate park plan, total project cost, specific fundraising opportunities, as well as specific companies willing to donate money and/or supplies.
Disbursements: Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to approve the payment of the following claims as corrected:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge


$1,303.99

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees



$3,500.00

*Note, the base fee will be $2,500, with Lehmann & Lutter reimbursing the city the difference.

Kim Perron—Snow Removal




$   802.00

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire


$7,035.25

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$   140.00

Xcel Energy—Park Utilities




$       9.26

Xcel Energy—Street Lights




$   354.97

McDonough’s Water jetting—Grease Cleanup

$2,022.25

Dakota County—Special Assessment Fee-Sewer

$     56.00

State of MN—Building Permit Surcharge Fee

$       9.50

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$   323.22

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$   323.22

Paychex—Payroll taxes, Payroll Service


$   200.70

Jennifer Bruestle—Phone Service Feb/March

$     94.62

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Expenses-copies/stamps

$   141.74

Jennifer Bruestle—Website Reimbursement


$   279.99

Brian Mielke—council member salary


$   225.00

Jim Grob—council member salary



$   225.00

Tom Lehmann will contact Mark Babcock with Babcock, Langbein and Co. regarding the billing for the 2009 Audit.  According to the City Council, the Audit should have been only for 2009, for a total charge of $2,500.  Instead, the city was billed $4,650 for the audit.

Passed 5-0.

Storm Water Pollution Prevention Program (SWPPP) Public Hearing:  The SWPPP Public hearing opened at 8:00 p.m.  Jon Herdegen with BDM Consulting Engineers provided Mendota residents  with information regarding the Best Management Practices (BMPs) the City of Mendota is required to perform and document through the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency’s (MPCA) MS4 Permit.  After providing background information, Mr. Herdegen opened the hearing up for public comment.  Mr. Robinette inquired as to the specific requirements of the city with regard to the MS4 Permit.  Mr. Herdegen stated the MPCA has three standards within the BMPs the city was follow, which include: 
1. Education Program—The City of Mendota must educate the public regarding storm water management practices through educational material provided with sewer billing statements.
2. Plan Review—The City of Mendota must scrutinize construction plans to make sure no source of pollution is infiltrating the storm water system.  
3.  Documentation—The City of Mendota must ensure the BMPs are implemented through the documentation of erosion/ sediment control, as well as measures the City takes to address the needs and/ or changes within the storm water management program.      
Mr. Ralston inquired if the City of Mendota has an adequate number of storm water drains due to the ponding of water in front of his residence, as well as in front of Fun Jumps, along Highway 13.  Mr. Herdegen stated the ponding may be occurring for two reasons, such as: sediment buildup within the storm drain may be reducing the water flow capacity, and/or the grade of the road may be lower than that of the storm drain thus preventing the flow of water reaching the storm drain.  Mr. Herdegen stated the second instance may be a MN/Dot responsibility, and would need to be addressed through them.  Once Mr. Ralston documents and photographs the ponding of water, the city will contact MN/Dot regarding this concern.

There being no further discussion and public comment, the SWPPP Public Hearing was closed at 8:13 p.m.

Mr. Herdegen updated the City Council regarding engineering issues that have recently arisen.  On April 2, 2010, Amy Garcia with MPCA informed BDM the City of Mendota will be required to participate in an Audit of the MS4 Permit.  The MPCA will be auditing the City’s site plan review policies, construction/inspection policies as well as the documentation of post construction within the City.  Due to the large expense incurred by the City of Mendota when utilizing BDM’s engineering services over a two-day period, The City Council determined the City Clerk will attend the MS4 Permit audit with a city representative (Alan Ralston) in order to curb expenses.

In addition, Mr. Herdegen informed the City Council BDM requested a surcharge credit summary from MCES, which resulted in documentation stating the MCES considered the entire $9,677.50 submitted in 2008 to be eligible for the I/I reduction program.  Therefore, the City has $2,593.29 left to fulfill for the I/I surcharge requirements for 2010 and 2011.  Therefore, the City can be more selective when receiving the bids for services based on the smoke testing that was conducted in 2008.  The City Clerk will continue to seek bids for I/I work to be completed this summer.

Cleaning and Maintenance of Grease Traps at Lucky’s 13 Pub:  Ray Burrows and Todd Bruestle were present to represent Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Mr. Bruestle stated the issue with grease within the main line has been an ongoing issue within the City of Mendota before their restaurant was built.  In addition, Mr. Bruestle stated Lucky’s 13 Pub has a minimal amount of grease (~1”) when the grease trap is cleaned on a quarterly basis.  However, the City Council determined proper documentation has not been occurring on a regular basis to determine if less frequent cleaning is needed.  The City Council directed Lucky’s 13 Pub to have a professional plumber measure the amount of grease collected to determine if less frequent cleaning would be adequate while maintaining the integrity of the main line.  The City Council also stated due to large grease incursions from Lucky’s 13 Pub within the main line, and the failure to comply with the grease trap ordinance, Lucky’s 13 Pub will incur the cost to have the main line cleaned for a total cost of $1,011.12.  Lucky’s will share the cost of having the main line cleaned and vacuumed with Axel’s Grill.  
Resolution 2010-01 to split the McDonough’s Water jetting bill of $2,022.25 between Lucky’s 13 Pub and Axel’s River Grill approved by Ralston, seconded by Perron.  Passed 5-0.

Building Official Russ Wahl requested a screen or enclosure be constructed around the trash container utilized by Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Lucky’s will explore options for a trash enclosure and provide a plan for an enclosure by the next council meeting, May 11, 2010.  In addition, the city council requested Lucky’s 13 Pub to place boulders between their parking lot and the bike trail due to erosion that is occurring as a result of their customers driving over the bike trail to access the parking lot.  Mr. Bruestle and Mr. Burrows stated Lucky’s 13 Pub would provide a garbage enclosure plan by the next council meeting, as well as place boulders along the bike trail to prevent customers from driving over the bike trail.
Conditional Use Permits:  Approved by Mielke, seconded by Ralston to approve the following conditional use permits for outdoor storage:

Landmark Fence Co:  Permit for outdoor storage for fencing materials and trucks.

Berg Plumbing:  Permit for work vehicles parked on site overnight.

Fun Jumps:  Permit for outdoor storage within fenced area for trucks, trailers and rock wall.

Passed 5-0.

Approval conditional upon receiving conditional use permit for Bard Flowers for outdoor storage trailer for use on Mother’s Day motioned by Mielke, seconded by Perron.  Passed 5-0.

Landmark Fence Co. Request for Sign Permit and Fence over 5’:  Mrs. Mary Caruso requested a permit for a new sign to be placed on the existing pole located on the property of Landmark Fence Co.  The bottom of the sign would be placed 10’ from the sidewalk, and would be 4’x5’.  The new 6’ fence with a 6”x6’ sign would be placed on the property line of 1337 Highway 13.  Council approval for sign and fence motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron based on the structural integrity of the sign pole.  Passed 5-0.
Grease Trap Ordinance:  It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to approve the ordinance amending section 303.073 of the City Code as it relates to Grease Traps.  Council member Ralston commented on the benefits to custom tailor the requirements of the maintenance of grease traps based on usage as well as grease control measures taken by establishments.  There being no further discussion, passed 4-0.  Grob Absent.

Flood Plain Ordinance: It was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to approve the ordinance amending section 802.03 of the City Code as it relates to Flood Plain Management.  There being no further discussion, passed 4-0.  Grob absent.
Repayment Schedule for Past Due Police/Fire Bills:  Council member Mielke provided a letter outlining the past due balance of $57,510 for 2009, as well as the three year repayment plan proposed by increasing license fees as well as city taxes for 2011, 2012, and 2013.  The city clerk will provide the letter to the Mendota Heights City Administrator on April 14, 2010, and council member Mielke will attend the Mendota Heights City Council Meeting to be available for questions/comments regarding the repayment schedule.  Resolution 2010-02 was approved by Ralston, seconded by Perron for the repayment plan for past due Mendota Heights police/ fire bills.  Passed 4-0. Grob absent.
Liability Coverage Waiver Form:  It was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to not waive the monetary limits on municipal tort liability established by Minnesota Statutes 466.04.  Passed 4-0.  Grob absent.
2030 Comprehensive Plan:  It was moved (Perron/Ralston) to approve Resolution 2010-03 to adopt 2030 Comprehensive Plan Update.  Passed 5-0.

Public Comment:  Public comment was opened at 10:22 p.m.

Carl Robinette is concerned about the erosion along the bike path along Lucky’s 13 parking lot.  Also, Mr. Robinette requested the City place a rope on the flag pole at the VFW in order to raise the City Flag.  Mr. Ralston will obtain a rope, and the city clerk will contact the MH Fire Dept, or another volunteer organization to raise the City Flag.  Mr. Robinette also requested the city trim the dead trees located in Veteran’s Park due to safety issues.  Mr. Robinette also requested city streets are swept.

Public comment was closed at 10:28 p.m.
Council Comment:
Council Member Grob:  Mr. Grob informed City Council the park is clean and the streets are ready to be swept.  He requested city clerk contact Allied Waste to remind them of ordinance stating trash pickup can begin no earlier than 7:00 a.m.  Mr. Grob informed council he will not seek re-election in 2010, and will step down as park commissioner at the end of his term.

Council Member Mielke:  No Comment.

Council Member Ralston:  Mr. Ralston requested the city clerk contact McDonough’s regarding the use of 650 gallons of water used when cleaning the main line on 3/15/2010.  Also, Mr. Ralston informed the council the City of Mendota will receive a check from the Cable Commission.  Mr. Ralston requested the city clerk remind Axel’s Grill the horse droppings need to be cleaned off the road after the Easter/ Mother’s Day horse and carriage rides.  Mr. Ralston stated Highway 13 has been swept by MN/Dot.
Council Member Perron:  Mrs. Perron requested the city clerk include with the Sept. sewer bill a reminder regarding no parking on city streets during winter months as well as no shoveling snow into city streets after the streets have been plowed.

Mayor Golias:  Mr. Golias stated he will contact the street sweeping company to have the street swept.

Staff Comment:

Building Official Russ Wahl: Mr. Wahl informed the council Kevin Lynch will be asked for a temporary Certificate of Occupancy, being temporary based on the unfinished landscaping and driveway.  Mr. Wahl also informed council Mr. Griggs will begin Phase 1 construction on 1226 Sibley Memorial Hwy.  Mr. Wahl is concerned about the proper footing on the sign pole located at Landmark Fence Co.  Also, BDM requested site/drainage plans for Windy Ridge from Mr. Wahl.  Mr. Wahl stated the sign located at Windy Ridge is leaning.  Mr. Golias stated Mr. Dahlberg (road commissioner) will fix the sign.
City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  Mr. Lehmann provided an updated Lease Agreement between MN/Dot and the City of Mendota for the Benson Metals Building to be signed by Mayor Golias.  Also, Mr. Lehmann provided drainage and utility easements to be signed by Mayor Golias.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle: Mrs. Bruestle informed the city council and individual is seeking a permit to solicit door-to-door within the City.  The council stated the individual will have to obtain a business license and provide a certificate of liability insurance.  Also, Mrs. Bruestle informed the council of information received from other city administrators regarding the gambling contributions to be made within the City.  Mrs. Bruestle also requested vacation time from June 11, 2010 through July 5, 2010.  The City Council accepted Mrs. Bruestle would be available by phone and email during this three week period.  Mrs. Bruestle also stated if any council members and/or community members have suggestions for the city website, to contact the city clerk and provide their suggestions and/ or information.

There being no further business, it was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to adjourn the meeting at 11:15 p.m.  Passed 5-0.
